Forgotten Fun: Recollecting the Working-Class Pleasurescape of Hamburg's East End, 1880s-1950s

Journal of Urban History 2022, Vol. 48(6) 1281–1303 © The Author(s) 2022

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/00961442221089873 journals.sagepub.com/home/juh



Alina L. Just¹

Abstract

In the early twentieth century, St. Pauli was not the only place in Hamburg to go to have fun. In the city's East End, a wide range of pubs, clubs, and ballrooms turned working-class quarters into a vibrant pleasurescape. Based on historical-topographic and archival research, this paper explores eastern Hamburg's forgotten pleasurescape with the aim of drawing attention to pleasure culture as a social driving force and of redressing the balance in the city's one-sided history of pleasure culture. In the course of the study, the term "pleasurescape" is more clearly nuanced and geo-spatial historical mapping further explored as a tool for urban history.

Keywords

entertainment, public pleasures, port city, East End, working class, pub culture, inland skippers, emigrants, civil associations

Introduction

These days, heavy trucks rush down the street known as Veddeler Marktplatz in the east of Hamburg harbor. The street no longer resembles a marketplace. It is a highway interchange, dull, and deserted. Cheap warehouses, huge parking lots, and noisy factories dominate the area. It is one of the gateways to the container port of Hamburg, which stretches out further to the southeast of the city. Like every port, it is a center of industrial activity and a hub of high technology, but also a ghostly no man's land. For ordinary residents and passers-by, ports are distant, impassable, and dangerous. Yet, in these now hostile areas of East Hamburg harbor, people used to go dancing. From the late 1800s to the 1950s, Hamburg's "East End" was a vibrant working-class district and a bustling pleasurescape. Especially in the Veddel district, there were unique entertainment establishments and numerous busy pubs. The neighboring Rothenburgsort, Hammerbrook, and Billbrook quarters were densely populated areas with a lively cultural scene. Interspersed with grocery and bakery shops, restaurants, pubs, and dancehalls lined the main streets.

This paper seeks to unravel the history of Hamburg's forgotten pleasurescape in the east. It contributes to the fields of urban history, spatial history, and urban cultural studies by using geo-spatial historical mapping as an analytical tool and identifying pleasure culture as a significant force for social integration. The study follows a historical-topographic approach,

Corresponding Author: Alina L. Just, HafenCity University Hamburg, Hamburg 20457, Germany. Email: alina.just@hcu-hamburg.de

¹HafenCity University Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany

taking a thematic map of entertainment places in Hamburg as a methodological departure point. Subsequently, deeper qualitative insight gleaned from records in the Hamburg State Archive, the Hamburg Architecture Archive, and private collections enable us to answer the following questions: (1) What did entertainment in Hamburg's East End look like and how did it relate to the port and its surrounding working-class areas? (2) Who was in charge of entertainment businesses in Hamburg's East and how did these stakeholders structure public space? (3) What entanglements with local, regional and international customers can we trace? (4) What does the pleasurescape in Hamburg's East End tell us about the specialties of pleasure culture on the waterfront and in a port city? Lastly, this close look at Hamburg's East End reveals new perspectives on the history of Hamburg as a port city and on the societal importance of its popular culture. The legendary St. Pauli district was not the only place in Hamburg for going out and having fun. The port's driving forces lay in the East as well—in terms of industry as well as pleasure.

Throughout this article, urban public popular entertainment areas are seen as "pleasurescapes."¹ Unlike the abundant literature on the port of Hamburg, research on pleasure culture in Hamburg is scarce.² Studies of Hamburg's pleasure culture *entangled* with the port³ are even scarcer. Early studies were mostly about St. Pauli and of a teleological nature, reproducing and building on the disreputable image of the entertainment and red-light district around the Reeperbahn.⁴ While more recent studies still focus on St. Pauli, they do reflect discursive dynamics substantially more critically.⁵

The importance of pleasure and entertainment in St. Pauli goes back to the district's role and heritage as a sailortown: "the place where the seafarer came on shore, where the maritime and urban worlds collided. It was shocking and thrilling, dangerous and liberating,"⁶ as port historian Graeme J Milne puts it. "While sailortowns never spread over large areas, they became dense clusters of bars, brothels and boarding houses,"⁷ and, in their international pattern and population, resembled each other around the globe. They reached a peak mainly in the second half of the nineteenth century due to the industrialization and initial globalization of maritime trade. According to Milne, "Hamburg's sailortown focused on St. Pauli, the built-up area just to the west of the old city walls, within easy reach of the Elbe waterfront and the growing network of docks. Key streets became famous internationally, such as the Reeperbahn and Grosse Freiheit."⁸ The most important research in this context is the work of Hamburg historian Lars Amenda, who has explored a number of St. Pauli's sailortown traits, such as migration and colonialism, but also pub culture and entertainment facilities:⁹

It was not only the ships that shaped Hamburg harbour. What made it so special was the people of varying origins. Already in the days of sail, a multitude of foreigners arrived in the port of Hamburg and the neighbourhood of St. Pauli. [. . .] St. Pauli seemed to be "the stamping ground of sailors from all over the world," as one Hamburg guidebook put it in retrospect, and although this might be slightly exaggerated, it had its roots in the worldview of the German Empire. Given the possibilities offered by the entertainment district, the common prostitution and the abundance of bars and pubs, it is no surprise that St. Pauli was popular among sailors. The impact sailors had on this particular place was especially strong, since their ships were docked for several days at a time in those days [. . .].¹⁰

Clearly, sailortowns and pleasure culture are deeply entangled, and Hamburg's St. Pauli is a prime example of this. However, while St. Pauli is certainly key to any history of public pleasures in Hamburg, it was far from being the city's only entertainment district.

In order to escape the St. Pauli-centered narrative at the outset of the Pleasurescapes research project, it was necessary to start at ground level. To unveil the distribution and development of Hamburg's pleasurescapes over time and space more comprehensively, we carried out a historical geo-spatial mapping project based on statistical historical data.¹¹ In doing so, we fulfill the requirement that qualitative studies in urban culture should be more closely linked to quantitative research.¹² The mapping was performed by Laurenz Gottstein, who constructed three historical

maps for the years 1910,¹³ 1925, and 1935. These suggested a new history of pleasure in Hamburg, and therefore served as material basis for the subsequent methodological decisions taken. According to Gottstein's maps, while St. Pauli has been a place of entertainment ever since that time, it was not always the only one. In addition, the areas of Neustadt, St. Georg, and finally the eastern neighborhoods also developed notable pleasurescapes, the last-named area, designated here as the East End, being the main focus of this article.

Named after the London working-class area, Hamburg's "East End" is a term invented for the purpose of this article. Despite striking similarities, it does not (yet) belong to the established vocabulary of Hamburg historians.¹⁴ Cultural scientist Paul Newland remarks that London's East End has been "depicted as a *terra incognita*; as an ill-favoured, stigmatised social space; as the antithesis of order, civility and decorum-long associated with evil, darkness, the primitive and the uncivilised."15 This was clearly not the case for the area that we have called Hamburg's East End; in fact a similar discourse related much more to the Gängeviertel,¹⁶ which were mostly located in Neustadt. However, as in London, we observe an agglomeration of several smaller working-class neighborhoods to the East of Hamburg harbor on both banks of the River Elbe from the late 1800s to the mid-1900s, whose inhabitants derived from port-related industries and successive waves of migration. Also as in London, this area "has never been clearly or adequately defined, delineated or drawn. It is not, and has never been, a village, town or borough."¹⁷ Thus, seeing, as Newland does, the East End more "as a potent and enduring spatial idea,"¹⁸ this article transfers the term to Hamburg. In the following, the neighborhoods of Rothenburgsort, Veddel, the South of Hammerbrook and those parts of today's Billwerder which made up the historic district of Billwärder Ausschlag until 1970, comprise Hamburg's East End. Its most thriving years, on which this paper focuses, spanned the 1880s to the 1950s, when industrialization and international maritime trade were at their peak but containerized global shipping had not yet arrived.

Hamburg's East End was a place of inland shipping, and as such attracted different types of workers, businesses and residents than the overseas port. Despite its being "only" an inland port, Veddel in the East End met all the criteria of a port city's waterfront zone, as identified by Paul van der Laar. There was "a mixture of facilities catering for a multitude of port-related economic, social and cultural functions," "cheap housing" and "specially designed quarters aimed to separate [. . .] transient migrants from the rest of the population,"¹⁹ namely the Emigration Halls of the shipping entrepreneur Albert Ballin, where East European emigrants awaited their passage to the Americas. Still, Veddel was by no means a waterfront zone in the sense of being a notorious sailortown. It was not a "place of otherness," but of familiarity, not a place of ambiguity, but rather simplicity. Veddel was a small world of its own, which had its modest ways of living and also its modest but manifold ways of pleasure.

To gain a comprehensive understanding of pleasure culture in Hamburg's East, we drew on a range of qualitative sources, structured diachronically through the research questions. Written sources from the Hamburg State Archive and Hamburg Architecture Archive and photographic material served to construct major parts of the corpus. The private collection of and a research interview with Veddel expert Dieter Thal yielded important findings. Thal is a private archivist who collects historical photographs and written personal testimonies on Veddel's history and publishes on it. He grew up in the area himself and has since remained involved in local debates. As official archives rarely document personal stories or evidence of everyday culture and scholarly research has not yet turned to the cultural history of Hamburg's Eastern harbor areas, Thal's collection of local Veddel heritage is of special value. The interview with him served more as an information resource than a classic oral history source, as here we refer more to his expertise than his testimony. Later, evaluation by other sources proved the worth of his contributions. Michael Blümel is another elderly local, similarly passionate about the history of Veddel. His unpublished but diligently written memoirs afforded insight into everyday life in Hamburg's East End in the

mid-twentiethth century.²⁰ Finally, the hitherto uncharted legacy of the female balloon artist Elvira Wilson, courtesy of her grandson Joachim Wagner, also enhanced our research.

The article opens with a socio-spatial analysis of the East End, depicting its residents and infrastructural conditions. Subsequently, three main chapters discuss the East End pleasurescape within intrinsic diachronic categories, drawn inductively from the sources: pub culture, club life and weekend outings. Through in-depth qualitative analysis of written, oral and visual sources, we explore the variety of these practices, places and audiences. Lastly, a concluding chapter summarizes results and situates Hamburg's East End pleasurescape in relation to the port and the waterfront.

Rise and Fall of a Working-Class Quarter

Hamburg's East End was home to dockers, factory workers and inland skippers.²¹ The dockers and factory workers were permanent residents. According to a 1913 survey by a society of employers in the Hamburg port economy, 28% of workers polled lived in the areas comprising what we have called the East End.²² Most of the dockers were casual laborers who commuted to the harbor every morning in hope of a new job for the day. They worked at the wharf or in the warehouses, they loaded and unloaded cargo, they cleaned decks and holds, they stowed coal, painted ships and repaired machines.²³ Not only the port itself, but also the industries located nearby were important employers in the East End. The copper manufacturer Norddeutsche Affinerie (Aurubis AG), pharmaceutical industries and a modern drinking water plant influenced the development of Rothenburgsort and Veddel from the early 1900s. The consumer cooperative Großeinkaufs-Gesellschaft Deutscher Consumvereine, based in Hamburg, built several large-scale food and chemistry plants on Peute Island in the mid-1920s. Rothenburgsort was also a hub for the distribution of goods by rail,²⁴ which generated further jobs.

Above all, inland skippers were a very important part of the East End's social structure. Even though they were not permanent residents, they did regularly spend several days in a row in Hamburg as part of their business trips up and down the river Elbe. Accordingly, local shop-owners adjusted their provisions to the special demands of this target group, and the skippers became entangled with community life in the quarter. They contributed immensely to the boom of Hamburg's port around 1900, as Hamburg was served by a rich hinterland of waterways.²⁵ The inland skippers made this hinterland profitable for trade. Their golden era spanned the late 1800s to the 1950s, when freedom of trade eased their business and industrial progress was improving the size, capacity, and engines of ships, while containerization and truck logistics had not yet taken over.²⁶ In Hamburg, the East End basins were where these skippers docked their boats.

Until the 1880s, Veddel and its neighboring island Peute were disconnected from the city center, apart from their waterway connections. The construction of the first road bridge for pedestrians and vehicles across the Northern Elbe River from 1884 to 1887 gave a significant boost to the area. A railway bridge had existed since 1872, but previously passengers and commuters had to take the ferry to cross the river. Now a road bridge opened up new forms of mobility in the East End. After 1888, the area grew once more, when 24,000 people, most of them dockers, were obliged to leave their homes in Wandrahminsel in the old town due to the construction of a new quarter of brick warehouses (known as Speicherstadt) and the free port.²⁷ Many of them moved to Hammerbrook, Hamm and Rothenburgsort, but also to Veddel, since the new road bridge allowed them to commute easily between the East End and the center, where the international harbor also lay. Around 1900, about 15,000 people from the East End crossed the bridge every day to reach their workplaces.²⁸ Thus, on the one hand the *construction* of the road bridge helped the East End to flourish and develop its vibrant working-class character, which included popular entertainment culture, and it became an attractive residential area, central and accessible but with its own atmosphere of small-town familiarity. In contrast, as we shall see below, the bridge's further *extension* became one of the main reasons for the decline of the area and the eclipse of its pleasurescape.

The road bridge across the Elbe was first expanded in 1928, when a second crossing was built to double capacity for the growing number of vehicles. The following extension dates to the late 1930s, when the Nazi regime designed new motor highways. The government removed large parts of the Veddel residential quarter, and tenants in Tunnelstraße, Sieldeich and Veddeler Brückenstraße were particularly seriously affected, as archived lists from 1938 document.²⁹ Not only do these lists tell a story of claims for reimbursement and repressed civil protest under the fascist regime,³⁰ but also of the dense retail structure in the neighborhood. For decades, a host of small businesses had shaped the lively quarter, in fact 7 pubs and 16 shops are listed in the documents certifying their demolition. The aerial bombardment of July 1943 also hit Hamburg's East End hard and contributed to its decline. The residential structure with its historic buildings was lost and replaced by large-scale industrial spaces with cheap tenements.³¹ It was not, however, the bombings that ruined the traditional East End, but mainly post-war city and traffic planners who designed car-friendly, supposedly modern cityscapes.

The trend that had started in the late 1930s continued after the war. In order to keep the port of Hamburg growing, the city authorities reshaped it according to the changing infrastructural, logistic and economic environments. This meant more space on the waterfront for larger ships and new industries, and more space in the hinterland for transport connections via trains and trucks.³² Containers appeared, easier to load onto rail cars and trucks. Also, with Germany now divided into two states, the banks of the River Elbe were in different countries on separate sides of the Iron Curtain, making the inland skippers' trade impossible. Despite the attempts of some Hamburg politicians and civil servants to build links with the GDR and Eastern Europe, the port of Hamburg suffered severely from the loss of its hinterland.³³ Inland shipping as serious economic factor disappeared.

For the increasing overseas traffic of the post war years, Veddel was a bottleneck, as it was the only central pathway to the southern hinterland.³⁴ To support business in the port and to make Hamburg more accessible by car, the city expanded the main road at Veddeler Marktplatz and Norderelbbrücken between 1956 and 1960. Another road bridge was built and the historic city gate was demolished in favor of new more practical motorway gateways. In result, as of 1960, Veddel was bordered by a 43-meter-wide ten-lane highway complex,³⁵ which buried the historic residential quarter completely. The East End as a lively working-class area and as a pleasures-cape fell into oblivion (Figures 1-4).

Bars, Ballrooms, and Greenery

A brief quantitative frame may convey a more concrete picture of the now lost entertainment quarter. Depending on the focus and period, numbers for pubs and entertainment businesses in the East End were fluid but generally high. Gottstein's Pleasurescapes mapping identified 13 larger entertainment venues in the whole of the East End in the year 1910.³⁶ Chronicler Dieter Thal roughly lists sixty pubs for the 0.45 km² (0.17 mi²) Veddel district alone in the first half of the twentieth century.³⁷ Historian Joachim Räth identifies 41 pubs in Veddel in 1928.³⁸ Chronicler Michael Blümel counts seven pubs specifically in the 1.5 km² (0.58 mi²) Peute Island in the mid-twentieth century.³⁹ Finally, the State Statistical Office counted thirty-six pubs in Veddel alone in the year 1925, and 277 for all the districts making up what we term the East End.⁴⁰ In comparison, in the same register St. Pauli counted 553 pubs, the working-class districts Barmbeck and Eimsbüttel hosted 294 and 272 respectively, and the upper-class neighborhood Harvestehude 37.⁴¹



Figure 1. Veddeler Marktplatz, historic postcard, early 1900s, Hamburgisches Architekturarchiv.



Figure 2. Veddeler Brückenstraße, historic postcard, early 1900s, Hamburgisches Architekturarchiv.

Pub Culture

Fulfilling multiple functions,⁴² pubs were key to the East End's cultural scene and scattered all over the area: They were networking hubs, news agencies, political forums, suppliers of food, alcohol and other goods, and, finally, places of everyday leisure and escape. Research tells us that pubs serve processes of identity management, social orientation and stabilization among peers, while every action in the pub microcosm is strongly ritualized.⁴³ The unpublished memories of East End local Ernst Hartmann, who first came to the area as a young skipper in 1919 and stayed for good, exemplify this powerful pub atmosphere: "The pubs were usually small and packed on a Saturday. The air was filled with so much cigarette smoke it made your eyes water. Groups of friends and familiar faces sat down at tables. At the bar, people were standing so close that the barkeeper had trouble getting through. Through the buzz of voices and all kinds of different local dialects, you could hardly understand your own words."⁴⁴ Dockers and workers from the nearby



Figure 3. Highway through Veddel at the historic market place, 1960s, Hamburgisches Architekturarchiv HAA_Bauten in Hamburg_HF_278. Source: Photo credits Günther Krüger.



Figure 4. Veddel from above, early 1960s, Hamburgisches Architekturarchiv HAA_NeueHeimat_FBA_316.

factories and plants met at the bar after work for a beer or two. Since the workers lacked institutional space, local pubs soon turned into political meeting rooms. The German workers' movement and pub culture evolved as two sides of the same coin.⁴⁵ Likewise, pubs in Hamburg's East End and elsewhere were places of personal leisure, socializing and an escape from cramped homes with no space for privacy or independent recreation. Although working-class women were likely to experience pressure at home as well, especially since most of them contributed to the household's income with waged work *on top of* housework and childcare,⁴⁶ leisure at the pub after the working day remained a privilege that men in German cities claimed for themselves.⁴⁷ This may well have differed internationally,⁴⁸ and a close empirical look at Hamburg's East End allows further nuancing, as women were indeed welcome at pubs for special occasions. However, regular after-work pub leisure in the East End was a male preserve.

Familiar clienteles. What made pubs in the East End special in contrast to pubs in other workingclass milieus was their local clientele of inland skippers.⁴⁹ The skippers anchored in Hamburg's East End at Spreehafen, Saalehafen or Moldauhafen at piers named Berliner Ufer, Hallesches Ufer and Dresdner Ufer, as well as on the left bank along Peute Island. After unloading their cargo, it usually took them a few days to gather together the new goods they needed to ship back upstream, which meant that they stayed temporarily in the area. Luckily, when the skippers came ashore they found themselves in an extremely convenient environment. The East End had all the amenities they needed for rest, refreshment, recreation and socializing, making it easy for them to get accustomed to the area and make themselves familiar.

All over the East End there was an abundance of shops, bakeries, cafés and pubs; it was a busy, lively and densely-populated workers' area. The most common pubs and ballrooms in Veddel were Ohlmeier's, Rabe's and Hinrichsen's, all located in Sieldeich; Wöhling's, Boll's and Ulrich's in Tunnelstraße; and Albers' at Veddeler Marktplatz.⁵⁰ On Peute Island, there was Peuteschiff and Peuter Fahrhäus.⁵¹ In Rothenburgsort and Billwärder Ausschlag, the Entenwerder pier and the main road along Billhorner Röhrendamm, Vierländer Straße and Ausschläger Elbdeich were full of places to go.⁵² Depending on the period, the places and their owners varied, as we are looking at a span of roughly fifty years. Nevertheless, in general the busiest hubs in the East End centered around Veddeler Marktplatz, on the left bank along Peute Island, on Entenwerder embankment and along Rothenburgort's Billhorner Röhrendamm toward Billwärder.

East End innkeepers specialized in catering for the skippers who were their major regular customers.⁵³ They provided all the particular goods and amenities they required, be it tools or technical equipment, food supplies, fresh water, favorite dishes, personal mail or a public telephone to make important calls.⁵⁴ Innkeepers served particular East German dishes or offered special baked goods like Bittkauer Brot or Oberländer Brot,⁵⁵ thereby providing for skippers coming from East German states and (after 1918) Czechoslovakia, further up the rivers Elbe, Saale, Spree, and Moldova. This entanglement was sustained over time. Although the skippers were generally mobile, they became semi-resident in Hamburg's East End, and on retirement many even settled there permanently. The former skipper Ernst Hartmann confirms: "Veddel has long since become a second home for many Elbe skippers. That's where they felt comfortable and at home, that's where they went shopping, and that's where many had their favourite pub, where their mail was sent to and whose keeper had turned into a good friend. Almost all the innkeepers were former skippers themselves. They originated from various central Elbe towns and had many regular customers from their home towns."⁵⁶

It seems that it was precisely this familiarity of the East End that was its key distinguishing feature. Compared with large overseas cargo ships, inland boats were small. Consequently, inland skippers were very often independent entrepreneurs, running a family business and only hiring a small crew.⁵⁷ Inland routes were short, frequent, and predictable, which led to regular and stable contacts in ports. Finally, yet importantly, the geographical scale was narrow. The community of inland skippers was interregional rather than international. The rivers Saale, Spree and Oder (the latter until 1945) all ran through German territory. And while it was true that the Elbe crossed the border with Czechoslovakia, parts of the East End basins even belonged to Czechoslovakia as a consequence of the Treaty of Versailles,⁵⁸ and the Moldova was wholly in Czechoslovakian

1289



Figure 5. Identity-building for skippers with maritime imagery at Krämer's pub, Tunnelstrasse 34. Around 1932, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.

territory, the skippers still remained in German-speaking areas due to their German-Czech heritage.

Hence, inland shipping in Hamburg's East End was a small and therefore familiar, self-affirming and socially engaging microcosm of its own. As Ernst Hartmann explains, "As a skipper, you'd always meet someone familiar in Veddel, very often from the same origin";⁵⁹ and he goes on: "We young skippers, 17 years of age and already grown-up men, worked very hard for little money. [. . .] We couldn't afford great expense and couldn't explore the grandeur of the metropolis of Hamburg. Anyway, most of the time, we didn't even want that. Besides a few special trips, we young skippers stayed in the workers' neighbourhoods of Veddel and Rothenburgsort. We liked it there; we found companionship there, which had quite an effect on our general state of mind and way of living"⁶⁰ (Figures 5 and 6).

Segregation of foreigners. Strikingly, the only real international client group in East End was segregated: the emigrants at Auswandererhallen. Between 1906 and 1914 more than one million people emigrated to the United States via Hamburg harbor.⁶¹ To take advantage of this trade, the director of HAPAG shipping company, Albert Ballin, had special halls built in the south of Veddel. The designated complex had enough space and all the necessary facilities to accommodate the migrants in a healthy, civilized and organized manner until they embarked on their overseas passage. These "Emigration Halls" opened in 1901, and already in 1902 57,892 passengers were accommodated there; four years later the number had almost doubled and they remained at the same level until 1913.⁶² The effect on the local environment was low, however. Until 1909, Russian emigrants, who represented a majority of camp inhabitants at the time,⁶³ were strictly separated. The city authorities were worried about cholera infection, since an epidemic of the disease was raging across large parts of Russia in the early 1900s. Consequently, administrators and doctors at Ballin's Emigration Halls isolated Russians within the camp and forbade them access to the city in order to prevent outbreaks in Hamburg. Emigrants of other nationalities were allowed to leave the camp, but only under harsh restrictions and for special reasons.⁶⁴

Veddel shop and pub owners, who had great hopes of the emigrants as potential customers, complained about the detention and suspected HAPAG of pursuing its own economic interests, since the Emigration Halls had shops of their own inside the camps. The Veddel Citizens' Association organized a petition to allow emigrants access to the city, but the Hamburg Senate turned it down twice for sanitary reasons. In return, local street merchants gathered in front of the



Figure 6. Coal dealer Joachim Frank (left) and skipper Franz Kuleszka (right) smiling cheerfully in front of Rabe's pub, Sieldeich 39, Veddel, 1938, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.

camp, trying to get through with their goods, which only resulted in further fencing and increased the camp's inaccessibility.⁶⁵ It was not until 1909 that the Hamburg State Office for Emigration suspended these decrees and granted all emigrants at Ballin's halls access to the city.⁶⁶

While local businesspeople applauded the opening, other residents were less happy. In her historical study of Ballin's Emigration Halls, Styliani Tsaniou cites statements from contemporary newspaper articles and internal correspondence with the State Office for Emigration that show severely xenophobic and racist attitudes in the neighborhood: residents complained about the supposedly disturbing "Asian" behavior of the emigrants and called for "Veddel for the Veddelers."67 While some members of the Veddel Citizens' Association were annoyed about emigrants littering and roaming public squares, others reminded them of the economic advantages.⁶⁸ Indeed, in a contemporary reportage, journalist Balder Olden notes: "[. . .] along the road towards Hamburg, small shops have opened that almost entirely rely on business with the passengers at the Emigration Halls. Since about 100,000 people travel through there every year, the emigrants have as much spending power as a small town."69 However, apart from this commerce, no notable exchange between locals and emigrants took place. While it certainly should be borne in mind that the emigrants only stayed in the neighborhood for one or two weeks before boarding ship, it is nonetheless striking how little entanglement is traceable and how insignificant their impact on the local environment was, apart from some fast moneymaking from their passage.

Therefore, returning to the question of familiarity versus internationality in Hamburg's East End, we can affirm that even though international migration took place, particularly between 1901 and 1914, it was controlled and exploited by the HAPAG. Migrants were strictly segregated and stigmatized; they did not have any independent agency in the quarter. On the one hand HAPAG provided an "all-inclusive service" that eased the emigrants' passage; on the other the company's detention and regulation system prevented encounter and inclusion.⁷⁰ Thus, the East End remained a German-dominated, localized microcosm, looking inwards for self-confirmation and turning its back on foreigners.

Local Club Life

Another typical working-class structure with major impact on local leisure culture developed in Hamburg's East End in the first half of the twentieth century: clubs and civil associations. In the late 1800s, an increasing number of people in Germany joined local clubs and societies, particularly in the field of leisure activities. Sports and gardening clubs, theater societies and choirs became popular ways of spending spare time: they promised diversion, entertainment and new social contacts. In times of accelerated mobilization and escape from traditional domestic settings, these bodies were key to the emancipation processes of the lower and middle classes. Political civil associations became important social forces.⁷¹ During the boom years of German club life in the late 1800s, a strong local commitment was characteristic for most associations. Unlike their bourgeois predecessors, which limited membership to the higher classes, the new clubs were accessible across social boundaries. Their focus was residential in a more space- than class-related way; they developed from local neighborhood needs and subsequently contributed to shaping them.⁷²

Prominent public performances were typical for the "schichtenübergreifende Lokalvereine,"⁷³ the "class-comprehensive local clubs," as historian Klaus Nathaus has called this modern type of voluntary organization.⁷⁴ Already by 1990 Lisa Kosok was drawing attention to the importance of civil associations in public entertainment provision. Associations arranged regular festivities and processions that not only included their members but also whole neighborhoods. Local clubs hosted large-scale dances, fancy-dress parties and folk festivals. They hired brass bands, organized food trucks and rented out large pubs. They were key agents in local entertainment culture.⁷⁵ Kosok has shown that in the Ruhr area, hall-like multipurpose pubs became the main facility for workers' leisure activity and generally represented the most common establishment, since strict Prussian licensing practices prevented the spread of smaller pubs.⁷⁶ While the Hamburg Office for Liquor Licenses dealt with the issue more liberally⁷⁷ and allowed a wider variety of pubs to open, the multipurpose pub and ballroom was indeed key.

Three of the most important multipurpose locations in the East End were Hinrichsen's ballroom at Sieldeich 2 (a venue whose vestiges remained until lately, only being demolished in 2009), Rabe's at Sieldeich 39, formerly known as Hiep's, and Veddeler Hof at Sieldeich 17. In the 1890s and early 1900s, a widow named Catharina Westphal owned and ran the latter, 78 before Heinrich Ohlmeier took over. Veddeler Hof was spacious enough to host large dances for up to 1,400 people,⁷⁹ meetings and community events, and thus became the typical location for civil associations to rent out. For example, the influential Bürger-Verein für die Veddel und Umgegend von 1888, the Veddel Citizens' Association, held its meetings at Veddeler Hof in its early years until 1891, before moving on to Rabe's.⁸⁰ Ohlmeier's establishment, however, was still an attractive venue for local clubs, for instance the Grundeigentümer-Verein Eiche der Colonie.⁸¹ After Heinrich Ohlmeier died in 1937,⁸² his son Carl inherited the business. The transition was troublesome, however: In 1938, the Ohlmeier family had to sell its premises at Sieldeich / Tunnelstraße to the city due to the planned construction of the new motorway.⁸³ Carl ran a pub in Hamburg-Mundsburg temporarily,⁸⁴ but after the war reopened the big ballroom in Veddel at Immanuelplatz 8.85 Since all the former larger establishments had been demolished by the city or destroyed in the war, this was now the only venue with a large dancehall, which secured Ohlmeier's success.⁸⁶ The Turn- und Sportverein Veddel met at Ohlmeier's ballroom regularly in the early 1950s.87

In the time of the Veddeler Hof at Sieldeich, entrance was usually free and drinks were affordable; to dance one only needed a special ribbon costing 50 Pfennig.⁸⁸ Dancing was extremely popular in the area, or, as chronicler Thal puts it: "The great pleasure of the lower classes and the workers was dancing."⁸⁹ Similarly, Kosok has shown that many associations in the Ruhr area were founded solely for this purpose: to host parties and ball nights.⁹⁰ As the Prussian police vigorously suppressed public dances, people founded clubs to organize their pleasures, since non-profit clubs with fixed membership enjoyed more freedom in this regard.⁹¹ Available sources are not detailed enough to confirm the same phenomenon in Hamburg; nevertheless, it does become clear that clubs and societies were remarkably active in East End entertainment.

For instance, in January 1913 the Veddel Citizens' Association celebrated its 25th anniversary at Ohlmeier's Veddeler Hof.92 The occasion brought together important East End stakeholders, including not only members of the Citizens' Association itself, but also those of several other local societies, such as Veddeler Sangesbund, Männer-Gesangsverein Hamburg-Veddel von 1878, Grundeigentümerverein "Eiche der Colonie," Veddeler Turnverein von 1888, Sportklub Hermannia and Bürgerverein von Billwärder Ausschlag. It was a magnificent event, whose program included a feast, a concert, a play, numerous speeches and dancing as the final highlight, all dedicated to the Veddel Citizens' Association. The evening was a highly prominent social event with important representative functions-which is why women were invited and actively contributed to the program, although actual club life at the pub was usually reserved for men. One of the speakers "joked": "Our wives probably suffer a bit from all the meetings of us men, but, fortunately, the German woman is not yet a suffragette, and respects man's efforts for public welfare."⁹³ Despite the rise of the women's movement at the time, particularly in Hamburg, where many associations were founded solely for and by women,⁹⁴ every day politics in the East End before World War I was still clearly dominated by men, who severely curtailed women's rights. Ever more important, in terms of social integration, were special occasions such as anniversaries, when the life of both clubs and pubs was open to women and the general public.

Annual ball nights remained a classic activity of the local clubs in Hamburg's East End, only varying in their style. In the early 1950s, costume balls became particularly popular for these occasions. The Veddel sports club hosted such fancy-dress balls at Ohlmeier's every winter.⁹⁵ Moreover, the local societies ran brass bands and organized processions. These took place during the day and traced a circuitous route through the whole neighborhood, as they were not only aimed at adults but also the under-aged and elderly people, thus increasing the overall social impact of the local clubs. As historian Nathaus puts it: "With public performances the associations positioned themselves in the centre of the urban community, making constant references to their hometown."⁹⁶ These representative functions, in fact, often even *exceeded* the original purposes of the club.⁹⁷ (Figures 7 and 8).

In addition to the organized ball nights, there were two pubs in the East End where people could go dancing: Boll's and Wöhling's, both in Tunnelstraße. These pubs also offered regular vaudeville shows. Boll's and Wöhling's were probably closer to the infamous "Animierkneipen" (hostess bars) of the time, since there were indeed girls working there to attract male customers, albeit relatively discreetly. These venues were mainly for young single men to go dancing,⁹⁸ which is why they also attracted visitors from other Hamburg neighborhoods. Most locals, however, especially married ones, did not frequent them, in order not to provoke gossip.⁹⁹ Boll's and Wöhling's were probably the "edgiest" locales to be found in the East End, while the main entertainment facilities remained regulated within the framework of local club life (Figures 9 and 10).

Outdoor Pleasures

The most common and popular outdoor pleasure ground in the East End was Peute Island, since 1894 officially a part of Veddel. In this pre-industrial period, the island was a popular summer destination for day-trippers from all over Hamburg.¹⁰⁰ The area was easy to reach by boat shuttle from Rothenburgsort, and with its rural charm and abundance of greenery on the bank of the Elbe, it promised inexpensive natural recreation. At that time Schramm's Inn was the main leisure amenity in Peute, offering fresh drinks and rich food as well as dancing and relaxation with beautiful views of the river.



Figure 7. Costume ball at a Veddel pub around 1956, private photo, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.



Figure 8. Brass band procession through Veddel, organized by the local sports club Turn- und Sportverein Veddel e.V., 1950s, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.

The Peute garden inn was later taken over by August Schwaff, a bustling entrepreneur who ran various ventures, including the Rotenburg restaurant at the 16th Bundesschießen¹⁰¹ (a major two-week public event on Hamburg's ramparts in 1909, staged by the German Federal Shooting Association) and a large ballroom in Neustädter Straße, Hamburg-Neustadt.¹⁰² Today, Schwaff's Neustadt ballroom is famous for having hosted the founding meeting of the Hamburg consumers' cooperative Produktion on 24 January 1899.¹⁰³ In 1904, however, for unknown reasons Schwaff moved to the East End and opened an establishment known as Elbinsel Peute.¹⁰⁴ Historic



Figure 9. Invitation advert for a skippers' festivity at Heinrich Ohlmeier's Veddeler Hof, Sieldeich, Veddel, 1934, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.



Figure 10. Boll's cabaret at Tunnelstraße 16, Veddel, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.

postcards give an impression of the place's rustic hospitality. Typically, it was a destination for summer outings with the family. Additionally, Schwaff hosted parties for local sports clubs or organized grand dances, which were always major neighborhood events.¹⁰⁵ Public dances at garden restaurants, usually on Sunday afternoons, were very typical and extremely popular at the time, especially for young unmarried adults seeking a partner (Figures 11 and 12).

What made Peute Island even more appealing to a citywide clientele were the special shows of Elvira Wilson, a female balloon acrobat, who became very popular in the early 1900s.¹⁰⁶ Born Elvira Eberling in Altona in 1889, she grew up in Rothenburgsort in Hamburg's East End, where she trained regularly at a local gymnastics club. At the age of 17, Elvira married the entertainment entrepreneur Paul Unglaube. Paul was in the balloon business, and had managed the artistic shows of his first wife (coincidentally named Elvira as well), who had died in a balloon accident. Luckily, he then met Elvira Eberling from Rothenburgsort. The young gymnast became the new Mrs. Wilson, not merely at Paul's side, but also with the balloon.



Figure 11. Schramm's garden inn on Peute Island. Historic postcard, 1890s, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.



Figure 12. Schramm's successor: August Schwaff's Elbinsel Peute restaurant. Historic postcard, after 1904, Veddel-Archive, D. Thal.

Dressed as a sailor, Elvira climbed a rope ladder beneath her balloon and accomplished exceptional feats of acrobatics in mid-air (Figures 13 and 14)). Hundreds of admirers came to see her and soon she was touring throughout Germany. In total, she made over 600 performances.¹⁰⁷ Hamburg's East End was where her career got under way. She gave frequent shows at Schwaff's Elbinsel Peute, later also performing at the Groß-Jüthorn amusement park in the Wandsbek woods and at the Victoria Gardens in Barmbeck.¹⁰⁸ Elvira was a sensation for all ages and classes; poorer families were also able to watch her, as they were allowed to order only hot water and bring their own coffee powder and sandwiches.¹⁰⁹



Figure 13. Postcard of Elvira Wilson (right) with her husband Paul and sister Irma, Groß-Jüthorn, Wandsbek, May 1914. J. Wagner.



Figure 14. Elvira Wilson beneath her balloon. J. Wagner.

Meanwhile, the city of Hamburg was planning to expand its port and, in 1908, the copper manufacturer Norddeutsche Affinerie began production at Peute. The factory brought even more people to the area, since many found work there and settled nearby. Industrialization in general was a growth factor for entertainment culture; yet with the building of a new port basin at Peute, the island's days as a green pleasure ground were numbered.

The Veddel Citizens' Association fought for the preservation of the garden inn. They organized "a petition to preserve for as long as possible this restaurant with its spacious garden and green meadows, which offers recreation on Sundays for thousands of less-well-off people from Rothenburgsort or Hammerbrook, but which must give way to construction works sooner or later."¹¹⁰ The Citizens' Association passionately advocated the inclusive and salutary functions of Schwaff's garden inn; it was affordable for all classes and therefore necessary as a public space for socializing and recreation. But Elbinsel Peute's leisure culture was doomed, and in 1910 August Schwaff was forced to close the restaurant.¹¹¹

Later, however, from the 1930s to the 1960s several other smaller inns flourished nearby on both sides of the Elbe, among them Peuter Fährhaus, Peuteschiff and Entenwerder Fährhaus,¹¹² thus illustrating both the social need for outdoor pleasure venues in the East End and the ideal layout of the area for that purpose. In the first half of the twentieth century in Hamburg's East End, the combination of a dense local working-class population and a highly fragmented built environment led to the social need for entertainment and recreation places, while at the same time leaving building space for a rich pleasurescape to develop.

Small-Town Pleasures in a Big Port City

Hamburg's historic East End was a genuine pleasurescape by the waterfront, and highly representative of Hamburg's development into a modern city. Located on the banks of the river and populated by a thriving working class, the area was certainly "on the edge" both topographically and socially. "Edgy" cultural practices, however, did not dominate the quarter, although it was home to a number of remarkable multi-functional entertainment establishments, two cabarets and numerous busy pubs.

The case of Hamburg's East End exemplifies how a port city could have a number of different pleasurescapes but only one sailortown, as the term *pleasurescape* defines urban landscapes of pleasure in a wider sense, while a sailortown is, of course, specifically focused on sailors. Port city pleasurescapes in other areas could make allusion to the sailortown without resembling it, and in fact might even affirm their own identity by stressing their differences from it. Such was the shape of the pleasurescape in Hamburg's East End.

East End entertainment was strongly localized. There were no international performances, no officially declared or institutionalized brothels, no curiosity shops or exotic shows, as we know from the sailortown at St. Pauli for instance, which—at least on its main streets¹¹³—combined classic sailortown traits with the grandeur of metropolitan entertainment in unique ways.¹¹⁴ In contrast, the East End was regional and familiar, self-affirming and traditional. It was rich and dense, if we count the sheer number of locations of and occasions for entertainment, but not in terms of customers or practices. In the first half of the twentieth century, East Enders were a single large working-class peer group who mostly kept to themselves. They had a strong space-and class-related group identity, which bound their cultural habits and practices to the locality. Further, even though infrastructural progress enabled people to get around easily within the immediate environment, Hamburg city center was still relatively distant, too time-consuming to travel to for most people just for fun after a long workday.

For relaxation and entertainment after work, people in the East End went to their local pubs. Even though most women in the quarter had waged work, too, they were habitually marginalized there. Although widows, wives and daughters might *run* a pub, it would be mainly populated by men. Generally, pub life does not only refer here to drinking alcohol after working hours, but also to social life in a broader sense. Veddel pub owners catered for the inland skippers by serving their favorite regional dishes, organizing their mail and supplying the various goods and contacts they needed to conduct their shipping business. The inland skippers were a highly influential group in Hamburg's East End. They were mobile when working, but otherwise chose the East

End as their home base, forging social relationships and often settling there. Emigrants at Albert Ballin's Emigration Halls add a further nuance to the picture of social life in the East End. The foreigners meant profitable business, but xenophobia prevailed. Sources tell of repeated tensions and quarrels between emigrants and residents. Apart from this, and above all, the local clubs were central actors in East End entertainment. Ball nights hosted by sports clubs or civil associations at well-known local pubs were prominent social events for both genders, the highlights of the cultural calendar. Highly visible processions of marching bands catered for children, women and elderly people, as they took place during the day and wandered through the whole neighborhood. Another typical form of pleasure for all ages and genders took place outside, at spacious garden inns. The most common area was Peute Island and specifically August Schwaff's establishment there, attracting visitors from all over Hamburg. Schwaff offered special attractions at his venue, such as Sunday afternoon dances and shows by the balloon artist Elvira Wilson.

It was city infrastructure planning that brought an end to the pleasurescape in Hamburg's East End. After 1960 the area changed completely; the traditional small-scale working-class neighborhood with its variety of shops, pubs and ballrooms was buried under the new motorways. The city's construction plans followed fundamental changes in the globalized port industry: the shipping of commodities in small-scale casks, sacks, crates, etc. made way for containers, which drastically decreased docker numbers. The inland boat trade disappeared almost entirely, not least because of the post-war division of Germany. Eventually, along with shipping processes in the mid-twentieth century, urban entertainment structures were either merged and concentrated in specific areas, or, as in the case of Hamburg's East End, wholly eclipsed.

Acknowledgments

Many thanks for their support to the Pleasurescapes team, especially Lisa Kosok and Christina Reimann. Special thanks also to Gunhild Ohl-Hinz and Martin Spruijt (both St. Pauli-Archiv e.V.), to Dieter Thal (Veddel-Archive), Joachim Wagner, Sabine Kock (Hamburgisches Architekturarchiv), Elisabeth Janik-Freis (Ruhr-Universität Bochum), and to the Hamburg State Archive.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: The author received financial support for the research of this article from HERA (Humanities in the European Research Area) as part of the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme "Public Spaces".

Notes

- 1. See introduction to this JUH special section.
- Dirk Hempel, Ingrid Schröder, and Mirko Nottscheid, eds., Andocken: Hamburgs Kulturgeschichte 1848 bis 1933 (Hamburg: DOBU-Verl., 2012).
- 3. Although such studies are scarce for Hamburg, a good example for the UK is: Brad Beaven, Karl Bell, and Robert James, eds., *Port Towns and Urban Cultures: International Histories of the Waterfront, c. 1700-2000* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016).
- Ariane Barth, Die Reeperbahn: Der Kampf um Hamburgs sündige Meile (Hamburg: Spiegel-Buchverl., 1999); Carl Thinius, Damals in St. Pauli: Lust und Freude in der Vorstadt (Hamburg: Hans Christians, 1975).
- Lars Amenda, "Ankerplatz der Freude': Maritime Bilder und Inszenierungen St. Paulis von den 1890er bis zu den 1960er Jahren," Zeitschrift des Vereins für Hamburgische Geschichte 95 (2009):

111-42; Julia Sneeringer, A Social History of Early Rock 'n' Roll in Germany: Hamburg from burlesque to the Beatles, 1956-69 (London: Bloomsbury Academy, 2018); Julia Sneeringer, "'Fließband der Freuden': Die Vermarktung Hamburgs und der Reeperbahn in den 1950er und 1960er Jahren," Zeitgeschichte in Hamburg—Jahrbücher der Forschungsstelle für Zeitgeschichte in Hamburg (FZH) (2007): 41-56, https://www.zeitgeschichte-hamburg.de/contao/files/fzh/pdf/jahresbericht 2007.pdf

- 6. Graeme J. Milne, *People, Place and Power on the Nineteenth-Century Waterfront. Sailortown* (Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016), 1.
- 7. Ibid., 15.
- 8. Ibid., 24.
- Lars Amenda, Fremde—Hafen—Stadt: Chinesische Migration und ihre Wahrnehmung in Hamburg 1897-1972 (Hamburg: Dölling und Galitz, 2006); Lars Amenda, ""Welthafenstadt' und 'Tor zur Welt': Selbstdarstellung und Wahrnehmung der Hafenstadt Hamburg 1900-1970," Deutsches Schiffahrtsarchiv. Wissenschaftliches Jahrbuch des Deutschen Schiffahrtsmuseums 29 (2006): 137-58; Lars Amenda, "'Museum für Kolonie und Heimat': Exotismus und Vergnügen in Käppen Haases Seemannskneipe in St. Pauli," in Hamburg: Tor zur kolonialen Welt: Erinnerungsorte der (post-)kolonialen Globalisierung, ed. Jürgen Zimmerer and Kim Sebastian Todzi (Göttingen: Wallstein, 2021), 291-303; Lars Amenda, "'Welthafenstadt': Globalisierung, Migration und Alltagskultur in Hamburg 1880 bis 1930," in Andocken: Hamburgs Kulturgeschichte 1848 bis 1933, ed. Dirk Hempel, Ingrid Schröder, and Mirko Nottscheid (Hamburg: DOBU-Verl., 2012), 396-408.
- 10. Amenda, Fremde-Hafen-Stadt, 48-49.
- Laurenz Gottstein and Alina L. Just, "Mapping Pleasure: Finding Entertainment Places in the Port City of Hamburg, 1910-1935," Blog PortCityFutures Leiden-Delft-Erasmus Universities, April 1, 2022 https://www.portcityfutures.nl/news/mapping-pleasure-finding-entertainment-places-in-theport-city-of-hamburg-1910-1935.
- Carola Hein and Yvonne van Mil, "Towards a Comparative Spatial Analysis for Port City Regions Based on Historical Geo-spatial Mapping. Special Issue 'Governance in Port City Regions," *PORTUS Plus: The Journal* IX, no. 8 (2019).
- 13. Research / Case Studies / Hamburg, https://pleasurescapes.eu/?cat=16.
- General urban historical comparisons between Hamburg and London are common, however. See Dirk Schubert, *Stadterneuerung in London und Hamburg: Eine Stadtbaugeschichte zwischen Modernisierung und Disziplinierung* (Braunschweig: Vieweg, 1997).
- 15. Paul Newland, *The Cultural Construction of London's East End: Urban Iconography, Modernity and the Spatialisation of Englishness* (Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2008), 18.
- Michael Grüttner, Arbeitswelt an der Wasserkante: Sozialgeschichte der Hamburger Hafenarbeiter, 1886-1914 (Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1984), 107-23; Schubert, Stadterneuerung in London und Hamburg, 88-89.
- 17. Newland, The Cultural Construction of London's East End, 17.
- 18. Ibid., 20.
- Paul van de Laar, "Bremen, Liverpool, Marseille and Rotterdam: Port Cities, Migration and the Transformation of Urban Space in the Long Nineteenth Century," *Journal of Migration History* 2 (2016): 275-306, 305.
- 20. Michael Blümel, *Peute Leute: Geschichten und Bilder einer erlebten Zeit nach dem Krieg auf der Peute in vier Kapiteln* (Hamburg: Self-Publishing, 2020).
- 21. Stefan Bülow and Arne Wolter, *Rothenburgsort Veddel im Wandel in alten und neuen Bildern* (Hamburg: Medien-Verlag Schubert, 1992), 76-81.
- 22. Grüttner, Arbeitswelt an der Wasserkante, 122.
- 23. Ibid., 80-85.
- 24. Bülow and Wolter, Rothenburgsort Veddel im Wandel, 20.
- 25. Grüttner, Arbeitswelt an der Wasserkante, 21.
- Gerd Vonderach, "Binnenschiffer: Skizzen zum Wandel eines alten Berufs," *Beiträge zur deutschen Volks- und Altertumskunde* 23 (1984): 155-89, 157-58.
- 27. Bülow and Wolter, *Rothenburgsort Veddel im Wandel*, 68; Grüttner, *Arbeitswelt an der Wasserkante*, 102-103.

- 28. Geschichtswerkstatt Wilhelmsburg & Hafen, ed., *Die Veddel: Ein Stadtteil im Fluss zwischen Verkehr, Hafen und Industrie* (Hamburg: Geschichtswerkstatt Wilhelmsburg & Hafen, 2019), 23.
- 29. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 445-2384/3, Finanzbehörde I, Entschädigung der Mieter geräumter Grundstücke beim Bau der Autobahn auf der Veddel, Anlage 2 und 3 des Berichts von IV B 2, November 9, 1938.
- 30. People complained about the demolition of their quarter and business owners tried to get reimbursed, but the city paid compensation only to those contractors who had to be dismissed earlier than their contract expiry date. Businesses that could finish their contracts on time had to come to terms with the expropriation.
- 31. Bülow and Wolter, Rothenburgsort Veddel im Wandel, 23.
- 32. Christoph Strupp, "The Port of Hamburg in the 1940s and 1950s: Physical Reconstruction and Political Restructuring in the Aftermath of World War II," *Journal of Urban History* 47, no. 2 (2021): 354-73, doi:10.1177%2F0096144219877853; Christoph Strupp and Lu Seegers, "Hafen- und Handelsstadt oder Stadt der Industrie? Wirtschaftspolitik und Deutung des Strukturwandels in Hamburg," in *Wirtschaftsräume und Lebenschancen*, ed. Stefan Grüner and Sabine Mecking (Berlin: De Gruyter, 2017), 205-22.
- 33. Strupp, "The Port of Hamburg in the 1940s and 1950s: Physical Reconstruction and Political Restructuring in the Aftermath of World War II," 361-66.
- Freie und Hansestadt Hamburg und Baubehörde Tiefbauamt, Norderelbbrücke 1960: Zur Freigabe der neuen Norderelbbrücke und der Billhorner Brücke am 7. Juli 1960 (Hamburg: Freie und Hansestadt Hamburg, 1960), 3-4.
- 35. Freie und Hansestadt Hamburg und Baubehörde Tiefbauamt, Norderelbbrücke 1960, 7.
- 36. Gottstein and Just, "Mapping Pleasure."
- 37. Dieter Thal, "Veddeler Gaststätten, sortiert nach Strassen und Hausnummern," http://www.veddelbilder.de/berichte/kneipenwelt.pdf.
- Joachim Räth, "Kneipenliste 1920er Jahre," in *Projektdokumentation Alter Ballsaal am Veddeler Elbdeich 23*, ed. KuBaSta KunstBauenStadtentwicklung e.V. and Matthias Lintl (Hamburg: Selfpublishing, 2009).
- Michael Blümel, "Kneipen & Krämerläden auf der Peute. ...," in Peute Leute. Geschichten und Bilder einer erlebten Zeit nach dem Krieg auf der Peute in vier Kapiteln, by Michael Blümel (Hamburg: Selfpublishing, 2020), 2.
- "Schankkonzessionswesen: Bestand der Schankstätten am Schluß des Jahres 1925," in *Statistisches Jahrbuch für die Freie und Hansestadt Hamburg 1925*, ed. Statistisches Landesamt (Hamburg); a) Stadt Hamburg, 212, https://resolver.sub.uni-hamburg.de/kitodo/PPN719785847
- 41. Ibid. For pubs in Barmbek and Eimsbüttel see also Galerie Morgenland, ed., "Ich erlauschte folgendes Gespräch. . .": Mit Polizeispitzeln durch Eimsbütteler Kneipen der Jahrhundertwende (Hamburg: Galerie Morgenland, 1995); Jürgen Kinter, Kinos, Kneipen, Tanzlokale: Barmbek vergnügt sich. Dokumentation einer Ausstellung der Geschichtswerkstatt Barmbek (Hamburg: Geschichtswerkstatt Barmbek, 2011).
- 42. Georg Wedemeyer, Kneipe & politische Kultur (Pfaffenweiler: Centaurus, 1990).
- Ueli Gyr, "Kneipen als städtische Soziotope: Zur Bedeutung und Erforschung von Kneipenkulturen," Österreichische Zeitschrift für Volkskunde 94, no. 2 (1991): 97-116, 98.
- 44. Veddel-Archive, Dieter Thal, Ernst Hartmann, "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 2012.
- Ulrich Linse, "'Animierkneipen' um 1900. Arbeitersexualität und bürgerliche Sittenreform," in *Kirmes—Kneipe—Kino: Arbeiterkultur im Ruhrgebiet zwischen Kommerz und Kontrolle (1850-1914)*, ed. Dagmar Kift (Paderborn: Schöningh, 1992), 83-118; Wedemeyer, *Kneipe & politische Kultur*.
- 46. Maike Bruhns, Karin Hagemann, and Ursula Schneider, "Das hält der Stahl nicht aus!': Arbeitswelt," in Vorwärts—und nicht vergessen: Arbeiterkultur in Hamburg um 1930. Eine Ausstellung der Kulturbehörde der Freien und Hansestadt Hamburg, ed. Projektgruppe Arbeiterkultur Hamburg (Berlin: Frölich und Kaufmann, 1982), 38-40.
- 47. Morgenland, "Ich erlauschte folgendes Gespräch. . . "; Kinter, Kinos, Kneipen, Tanzlokale.

Just

- 48. In urban pubs in England in the late 1800s, "working-class women had been able to obtain very nearly equal access to the pub as men." Unlike the rural woman, whose access to the alehouse was more strictly controlled, "(. . .) the working-class urban woman used the pub extensively and whatever controls existed on the acceptability of female use did not have much force within these drinking places." Geoffrey Hunt and Saundra Satterlee, "Darts, Drink and the Pub: The Culture of Female Drinking," *The Sociological Review* 35, no. 3 (1987): 575-601, 578, doi:10.1111%2Fj.1467-954X.1987.tb00557.x.
- 49. Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17, 2020), min 00:22:13.
- 50. Veddel-Archive, Dieter Thal, Gastwirtschaften auf der Veddel 1928; Thal, "Veddeler Gaststätten, sortiert nach Strassen und Hausnummern"; Gottstein and Just, "Mapping Pleasure"; Veddel-Archive et al., "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 7-8.
- 51. Blümel, "Kneipen & Krämerläden auf der Peute. . .."
- 52. Gottstein and Just, "Mapping Pleasure"; Veddel-Archive et al., "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 6.
- 53. Dieter Thal, personal email to author, January 31, 2020; Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17, 2020), min 00:25:00.
- 54. Ibid.
- Birgit Schulze, "Ein Elbschifferdort feiert seine Geschichte," *Volksstimme*, May 11, 2015, https://www.volksstimme.de/nachrichten/lokal/stendal/1474470_Ein-Elbschifferdorf-feiert-seine-Geschichte. html; Veddel-Archive et al., "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 6-7.
 Ibid., 6.
- 50. 1010., 0. 57. Waadaaa h. "D:
- 57. Vonderach, "Binnenschiffer."
- Geschichtswerkstatt Wilhelmsburg & Hafen, *Die Veddel*, 10-11.
 Veddel-Archive et al., "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 7.
- 60. Ibid., 9.
- Jürgen Sielemann, "'Haben alle Passagiere auch Geld?' Zur Geschichte der Auswanderung über den Hamburger Hafen 1892-1954," in *Hoffnung Amerika. Europäische Auwanderung in die Neue Welt*, ed. Karin Schulz (Bremerhaven: NWD-Verlag, 1994), 107.
- Styliani Tsaniou, Die Ballin-Stadt auf der Veddel: Ein sozial- und wirtschaftsgeschichtlicher Beitrag zur Erforschung der Entstehung und Funktion der Auswandererhallen (Hamburg: Diplomica-Verlag, 2007), 96.
- 63. Ibid., 48.
- 64. Ibid., 58-59.
- 65. Ibid., 86-87; Elisabeth Sylvia Janik-Freis, "Netzwerke transatlantischer Migration: Galizische Auswanderung nach Südamerika, 1860-1914" (PhD dissertation, Vienna University, 2020), 359-60.
- 66. Tsaniou, Die Ballin-Stadt auf der Veddel, 59.
- 67. Ibid., 89-90; Janik-Freis, Netzwerke transatlantischer Migration, 359-60.
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 331-3 BV12, Veddeler Bürgerverein, "Protokoll der Mitgliederversammlung," *Hamburger Fremdenblatt*, April 18, 1913.
- 69. Balder Olden, Der Hamburger Hafen (Berlin: Hermann Seemann Nachfolger, 1908), 34-35.
- 70. Tsaniou, Die Ballin-Stadt auf der Veddel, 88.
- 71. Klaus Nathaus, Organisierte Geselligkeit: Deutsche und britische Vereine im 19. und 20. Jahrhundert (Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 2009), 105.
- 72. Ibid., 108, 114.
- 73. Ibid., 108.
- 74. Ibid., 110-11.
- Lisa Kosok, "Die Reglementierung des Vergnügens: Konzessionspraxis und Tanzbeschränkungen im Ruhrgebiet (1879-1914)," in *Kirmes—Kneipe—Kino*, ed. Dagmar Kift (Paderborn: Schöningh, 1992), 60-82; Lisa Kosok, "Die Ordnung des Vergnügens: Kontrolle und Kommerz," in *Viel Vergnügen: Öffentliche Lustbarkeiten im Ruhrgebiet der Jahrhundertwende*, ed. Lisa Kosok and Mathilde Jamin (Essen: Pomp, 1992), 266-93.
- 76. Kosok, "Die Reglementierung des Vergnügens"; Lisa Kosok, "Arbeiterfreizeit und Arbeiterkultur im Ruhrgebiet: Eine Untersuchung ihrer Erscheinungsformen und Wandlungsprozesse, 1850-1914"

(PhD dissertation, Bochum University, 1989); Nathaus, Organisierte Geselligkeit, 117-39.

- 77. Carl Manchot, Das Delirium tremens und die Anwendung der Bedürfnisfrage bei der Erteilung von Schankkonzessionen in Hamburg (Hamburg: Otto Meißners Verlag, 1903), 5-9, 26-28.
- 78. Dieter Thal, Hamburg-Veddel (Erfurt: Sutton, 2012), 42.
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 311-2 IV 2895, Witwe Mathilde Ohlmeier an Gemeindeverwaltung der Hansestadt Hamburg, K\u00e4mmerei Liegenschaftsverwaltung, Hamburg, August 6, 1938.
- 80. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 331-3 BV12.
- 81. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 331-3 G8.
- 82. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 311-2 IV 2895.
- 83. Ibid.
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 311-2 IV 2895, Senatsdirektor an den Vorsitzenden des Beschwerdeausschussesbeidem Beauftragten des Reichsnährstandes für die Trinkbranntweinwirtschaft, December 20, 1940.
- 85. Thal, Hamburg-Veddel, 42.
- 86. Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17, 2020), min. 00:52:53.
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH B 1987-7 Bd.1, Protokolle der Mitgliederversammlungen des Turnund Sportverein Veddel e.V. 1952-1956.
- 88. Veddel-Archive et al., "Erinnerungen von Ernst Hartmann an das Hamburg der 20er Jahre," 8.
- 89. Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17, 2020), min. 22.
- 90. Kosok, "Die Reglementierung des Vergnügens," 70-72.
- 91. Kosok, "Arbeiterfreizeit und Arbeiterkultur im Ruhrgebiet."
- 92. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 331-3 BV12, "Jubiläum des Veddel Bürger-Vereins," *Hamburger Fremdenblatt*, January 30, 1913.
- 93. Ibid.
- Kirsten Heinsohn, "Bewegung in der Stadt: Hamburger Frauenvereine im langen 19. Jahrhundert," in *Andocken: Hamburgs Kulturgeschichte 1848 bis 1933*, ed. Dirk Hempel, Ingrid Schröder, and Mirko Nottscheid (Hamburg: DOBU-Verl., 2012 88-98.
- 95. Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH B 1987-7 Bd.1.
- 96. Nathaus, Organisierte Geselligkeit, 111.
- 97. Ibid.
- 98. Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17, 2020), min. 00:35:36.
- 99. Ibid., min. 00:36:30.
- 100. Geschichtswerkstatt Wilhelmsburg & Hafen, Die Veddel, 26.
- 101. Research by Martin Spruijt, shared with author via email, April 26, 2021.
- 102. Hamburg Address book (1900), 467-V.
- 103. Josef Rieger, Max Mendel, and Walter Postelt, Die Hamburger Konsumgenossenschaft "Produktion" 1899-1949: Geschichte einer genossenschaftlichen Verbrauchervereinigung von der Gründung bis zum fünfzigsten Geschäftsabschluß und ihrer Vorläufer (Hamburg: Oetinger, 1949), 50.
- Hamburger Adressbuch (1904), Branchenverzeichnis: Dritter Abschnitt. Geschäfts- und Berufszweige, Alphabetteil: I. Abtheilung: Locales, III/286.
- 105. Research interview with Dieter Thal (Geesthacht, January 17 2020), min. 00:37:10.
- 106. Dieter Thal, Die Peute: Hamburgs Lebensader in historischen Ansichten (Erfurt: Sutton Verlag, 2017), 19-25.
- 107. Helmuth Fricke, "Elvira im Luftballon: Eine Attraktion in Groß-Jüthorn," *Wandsbek Informativ* 10 (2002): 26-27.
- 108. Fricke, "Elvira im Luftballon"; Jürgen Kinter, Zwischen Träumen und Trümmern: Barmbeker Vergnügen. Ein Videofilm-Ausflug in das alte Barmbek rund um die Hamburger Straße (Hamburg: Geschichtswerkstatt Barmbek, 2007).
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 731-8 A773, "'Miß Elvira' schwebte über der Peute," Hamburger Abendblatt, June 11, 1973.
- Staatsarchiv Hamburg, StA HH 331-3 BV12, "Aus den Hamburger Bürgervereinen," Hamburger Fremdenblatt, October 18, 1907.
- 111. Thal, Die Peute, 23.

- 112. Blümel, "Kneipen & Krämerläden auf der Peute. ...," 20-23; Thal, Hamburg-Veddel, 38.
- 113. St. Pauli Archiv e.V., "St. Pauli, Karoviertel, Schanzenviertel," in Kiek mol: Neue und bewährte Stadtteilrundgänge, erarbeitet und aufgeschrieben von Hamburger Geschichtswerkstätten, ed. Kulturbehörde der Freien und Hansestadt Hamburg und Geschichtswerkstätten (Hamburg: Dölling u. Galitz, 1998), 378.
- 114. Amenda, Fremde-Hafen-Stadt, 49-50.

Author Biography

Alina L. Just is a postdoctoral researcher within and coordinator of the HERA-project "Pleasurescapes" at HafenCity University Hamburg. Her areas of research are urban history, the history of pleasure culture, media history and migration history. She has worked for research institutes and museums alike, among them the German Historical Museum, the Leibniz Institute for Media Research—Hans Bredow Institute (HBI), the Federal Chancellor Willy Brandt Foundation and the Neuengamme Concentration Camp Memorial. Her book "Fluchtpunkt Film" was shortlisted for the Opus Primum–prize 2017 by The Volkswagen Foundation.